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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

ADJOURNED REGULAR SESSION

February 18, 2009

The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room of the Nags Head Municipal Complex located at 5401 South Croatan Highway at 7:30 p.m. on Wednesday, February 18, 2009.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Doug Remaley and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Town Attorney John Leidy; Cliff Ogburn; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Ralph Barile; Roberta Thuman; Tom Gilliam; Kevin Zorc; Butch Osborne; Bonita Hurdle; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Angela Welsh; Jim Morris; Jim Keene; Roc Sansotta; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE

Town Attorney John Leidy announced Audience Response open.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ROC SANSOTTA

Roc Sansotta, South Nags Head property owner; spoke of recent letters he received from CAMA indicating he has another 30 days to remove his sandbags; he is not sure how to even get under the houses in order to remove the sandbags; he spoke of an oceanfront property owner neighbor who was tired of receiving certified letters concerning removal of his sandbags and who tore his house down - when the house was removed, the next storm condemned several houses on the side and in back; Mr. Sansotta stated that he spoke with a State Representative who told Mr. Sansotta to have the Town contact him to request help with maintaining sandbags; Mr. Sansotta has been forwarding his letters to the Town so that the Town is aware of what is happening. 

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

Consideration of request for funding for Fire Station #16 mold removal

Request for Public Hearing to consider Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity for Outer Banks Transportation Company - Veronica Barrett, owner

Consideration of amendment to Town Code Chapter 2 Administration to add alternate position

to composition of Planning Board - from February 4, 2009 Board meeting

Request to advertise delinquent taxes

Mayor Cahoon suggested moving item #2 re: Fire Station #16 mold removal to the Town Manager’s Agenda and replacing it with a Request for Public Hearing for a Town Code zoning amendment to allow state parks to install a wind turbine of up to 75 feet.   

MOTION:    Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as amended (move item #2 re: Fire Station #16 mold removal to Town Manager’s Agenda and replacing it with a Request for Public Hearing for a Town Code zoning amendment to allow state parks to install a wind turbine of up to 75 feet).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

The ordinance amending Town Code Chapter 2 Administration to add an alternate position, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

The memo re: request to advertise delinquent taxes, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Request for approval for advertisement:

'In accordance with NCGS 150-369 Advertisement of tax liens on real property for failure to pay taxes … “The municipal tax collector shall advertise municipal tax liens by posting a notice of the liens at the city or town hall and by publishing each lien at least one time in one or more newspapers having general circulation in the taxing unit.  Advertisements of tax liens shall be made during the period of March 1 thru June 30 …” The posted notice and newspaper advertisement shall set forth the following information:  The name of each person to whom is listed real property on which the taxing unit has a lien for unpaid taxes, together with a brief description of each parcel of land to which such a lien has attached, and a statement of the principal amount of the taxes constituting a lien against the parcel; a statement that the amounts advertised will be increased by interest and costs and that the omission of interest and costs from the amounts advertised will not constitute waiver of the taxing units claim for these items; and a statement that the taxing unit may foreclose the tax liens and sell the real property to the liens satisfaction of its claim for taxes.

'With your approval, staff intends to advertise the liens in the Coastland Times on March 7, 2009         in accordance with NCGS 105-369.  The amount outstanding as of January 30, 2009 is $175,672.33.           

'Request for authorization to begin In Rem Foreclosure process on 2008 taxes:

'In accordance with NCGS 105-375, In Rem method of foreclosure “Docketing Certificate of Taxes as Judgment.  In lieu of following the procedure set forth in GS 105-374, the governing body of any taxing unit may direct the collector to file with the clerk of superior court, no earlier than 30 days after the tax liens were advertised…”

'With your direction, staff will begin the In Rem foreclosure process where necessary on the 2008 delinquent taxes thirty days after advertising."

Consideration of RFP for Watersports site at former Windmill Point Restaurant
Deputy Town Manager Cliff Ogburn summarized the agenda summary sheet concerning a RFP for watersports at the former Windmill Point Restaurant site which read in part as follows:

"Attached please find a spreadsheet detailing responses received by the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau to the request for proposals to operate the watersports site at the former Windmill Point Restaurant on US 158.

'After review, staff recommends obtaining services of Southeast Parasail, Inc. for operation of the watersports site.  Staff will be available to discuss and answer questions at the February 18th Board of Commissioners meeting.

'Request Board consideration of staff recommendation of Southeast Parasail, Inc. for operation of watersports site.  

'In addition, if approved, request authorization for the Town Manager to enter into a contract with the Visitors Bureau on behalf of the Town.

'Insufficient information to determine the budgetary/fiscal impact for the Town without determination of how rental revenues will be shared between the ownership interests."

Deputy Town Manager Ogburn stated that the Tourism Board will be considering this issue tomorrow morning (Thursday, February 19, 2009).

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve staff's recommendation to award the bid to Southeast Parasail for use of the Windmill Point watersports site.  The motion was seconded by both Comrs. Oakes and Gray which passed unanimously.

Mayor Cahoon said that she will carry tonight's Board action/recommendation of Southeast Parasail to tomorrow's Dare County Tourism Board meeting.

Presentation of Town six-month financial report

The memo from Finance Officer Kim Kenny to the Board of Commissioners entitled "FY 2008-2009 Six Month Financial Report" was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Summaries of six month financial information for both the General and Water Funds as of December 31, 2008 are attached for your review.
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'General Fund Revenues

'Taxes

Total tax revenues collected for the six-month period ending December 31, 2008 were up $289,085 or 4.91% over the same period in the prior fiscal year.  Ad valorem revenues collected in the first six months were up 8.82%, an increase of $328,229 over the same period in the prior fiscal year.  The ad-valorem tax collection rate was 89.65% compared to 82.82% as of 12/31/07. By early February 2009, the ad-valorem tax collection rate was up to 95.99% versus 96.19% from the same time last fiscal year. 

Land transfer tax receipts are down by $34,539 or 23.70% lower than in 2007 as of December 31.  The second quarterly distribution, which we received in January, was down from the first quarter and compared with the same quarter last year; this brought the year to date total to $192,984 down 29.98% from the first two quarters of last fiscal year due directly to the continued soft real estate market.  

Sales taxes collected are mixed for the first six months for a net decrease of $2,243 or .30% from the prior fiscal year.  There are currently four separate applicable sales taxes that provide revenue to the Town.  While each is collected by the state and distributed back to Dare County for allocation between the county and its municipalities, the manner of distribution varies from one to the other.  A breakdown of the sales taxes: 

· Article 39, the 1% tax, is distributed by the State to each county based on the point of collection of the tax so what’s collected in Dare County is returned to Dare County. 

·  Articles 40 and 42, each 1/2%, are distributed back to each county based on population.  

· Article 44, also 1/2%, is distributed using a combination of the two.  This will be reduced to 1/4 % with the January 2009 distribution due to the legislative changes to shift the costs of Medicaid from the counties to the state to be replaced with hold-harmless revenue funding.

'Each county then has the choice on an annual basis to determine the method of distribution within the county as either relative ad valorem levies or per capita.  Sales taxes within Dare County are distributed based on relative ad valorem levies.  Our distributed share for all four sales taxes decreased slightly from 6.63% in the prior fiscal year to 6.51% in the current fiscal year.  Revenues received from the 1% (Article 39) tax decreased $8,401 or 1.76%.  Two out of the three half cent taxes, (Article 40 and Article 42), also decreased by $428 (.62%) and $570 (.87%), respectively, while the third, (Article 44), increased by $7,155 (4.96%)  This would appear to indicate that the local economy is performing better relative to the overall state economy for the first months of the current fiscal year. This does not remain true for amounts collected in November and distributed to the Town in January as revenues from all four sources were down compared to the prior fiscal year ranging in decreased dollars from $4,668 (Article 44) to $21,212 (Article 39) and by percentage from 2.81% (Article 44) to 6.01% (Article 42).

Occupancy taxes are collected and administered locally by Dare County as a percentage of the amount charged for overnight stays in hotels, motels, cottage courts, and rental homes.  Of the 5% currently collected, 1% is distributed to the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau, 1% is earmarked for beach nourishment, and the remaining 3% is divided with 1/3 to Dare County and 2/3 distributed among the municipalities based on relative ad valorem levies.  Our distributed share dropped slightly from 26.55% in the prior fiscal year to 25.98% in the current fiscal year.  Revenue from occupancy tax is down over the previous year by .19% or $2,361, due to the significantly higher cost of gas in the early part of the fiscal year and the slowing economy.  This had been one of our consistently growing revenue sources prior to the current fiscal year where we’ve seen revenues down in four out of the last five months.  We did however see a slight increase for the January distribution.

'Licenses and Permits


License and permit revenues are established and collected locally and include annual privilege licenses; building, beach driving, and CAMA permits; and review, cable franchise, and automobile fees.  Licenses and permit fees are down overall by 11.38% or $33,094 from 2007.  Building permits are down $54,773 or 47.44% for the sixth annual decline in a row.  Review fees are up by $16,882 or 61.89%, primarily due to the development of the ten and one half milepost site.  Beach driving revenues and privilege license revenues are down slightly while CAMA permit fees, cable franchise fees, and automobile licenses are up slightly from the prior fiscal year.

'Intergovernmental


Intergovernmental revenues include revenues distributed from the state for utility and telecommunication franchise fees, beer/wine sales, and Powell bill funds, plus revenues received from other governmental agencies (federal, state, and local) for grants, reimbursements such as FEMA, and from providing services such as ocean rescue and fire protection.  Also included are revenues received from other funds such as the water and capital reserve funds.  Intergovernmental revenues are up significantly by $1,051,546 or 200.35% due to grant revenues of $1,068,500 for the acquisition of real property.  Revenues from utility franchise fees, ocean rescue services to the National Park Service, and Powell Bill revenues have decreased from the prior year partially offset by an increased contribution from the Capital Reserve Fund for funding current year capital costs.  

'Miscellaneous


Miscellaneous revenues are down by $131,237 or 33.33%.  Investment income as a percentage of budgeted revenues is 69% at the halfway point of the fiscal year but is down by $83,896 or 31.55% compared to the prior year due to the decrease in market interest rates.  Sale of materials is down by $8,411 or 22.74% due to the reduction in the replacement of capital assets resulting in fewer available for sale.

'Other


Other revenues include YMCA rents in the amount of $201,168 in the six month period ending December 31, 2008 compared to $249,684 in the prior fiscal year.  These are pass-through revenues and directly offset the debt service requirement costs for the YMCA building.  Although this is pass through debt, it is required to be carried on the books of the Town due to statutory and Local Government Commission requirements.  Facility fees decreased significantly for the first six months of the fiscal year by $50,843 or 85.19% corresponding to the decline in building construction.  These revenues are transferred to the capital reserve fund for use in subsequent years in funding capital costs.  Loan proceeds are up by $500,000 for partial funding of one of the two current year acquisitions of real property.  New this fiscal year are revenues from the communications tower rental contracts of $58,465, which were previously located on the water tower and included in water fund revenues.

'Summary

Total General Fund revenues for the six-month period are up $1,635,041 over the same period in the prior fiscal year. This is a 22.07% increase, which represents 66% of the total budgeted revenues for the fiscal year compared with 55% in the prior fiscal year.  A large percentage of this increase is due to the grant funding of real property acquisition in the amount of $1,068,500 and loan proceeds of $500,000 related to the second acquisition of real property.  Excluding these two items, total revenues are up by $66,541 or .90%.  This coincides both with where we expected to be relative to the operating budget and to where we were at this point in the prior fiscal year, and reflects the conservative projections of revenues in the current economic environment.  

There are however, several decreases in revenues that remain as areas of concern, specifically the decline in land transfer and flat total sales and occupancy taxes that are not exhibiting the strong growth we’ve seen in the past.  These, along with continued decreases in building related revenues and investment earnings, need continued monitoring for the impact on the remaining fiscal year and in budgeting for future fiscal years.  Additionally, achieving our high collection percentage for ad-valorem taxes will be significantly more difficult than in prior years and may not be possible to obtain this fiscal year. For the current fiscal year these decreases may be partially or fully mitigated by reductions in capital purchases and budgeted operating and maintenance expenditures beyond those already made in the adopted operating budget for FY 08/09.
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'General Fund Expenditures

Expenditures in Governing Body are down $12,446 due to a decrease in current year contributions made as of December 31 of $11,300 and a $10,000 reduction of contracted services, with no payment made in the current year for fireworks contract payments.  However, the reduction in expenditures is partially offset by increased personnel costs of $6,855.  The current fiscal year includes contributions to the YMCA for summer youth programs, Community Care Clinic of Dare, Nags Head Church, and the League of Women Voters.  The prior fiscal year included contributions to the YMCA for summer youth programs, the Nature Conservancy for Nags Head Woods, and the League of Women Voters, as of the mid year point.

Special projects expenditures, which represent the YMCA pass through debt, are down by $48,516 due to reduced debt service requirements for the current fiscal year relative to last fiscal year.  The Town Manager’s department shows a decrease of $23,431 as the net effect of increased personnel costs of $56,536 as a result of the changes of staffing in the deputy manager position to a full time employee position in the current year versus a part time contracted position in the prior year.  In addition, decreases in capital costs of $9,850, reduced contracted services of $17,300 due to the staffing change noted above, and the timing of the water fund indirect cost reimbursement of $59,564 are further reductions in six month operating and maintenance costs.  

Administrative Services total expenditures decreased by $154,351 over the prior fiscal year due primarily to the timing of the indirect cost reimbursement of $149,044 and a reduction in insurance costs of $19,308 partially offset by increases in personnel costs of $15,381.   Information Technology expenditures decreased by $36,042 primarily from decreased capital spending of $15,404, decreased personnel costs of $7,344 for the vacancy and hiring freeze for the second full time position, and the timing of the indirect cost allocation of $16,039.  Decreased expenditures are offset by increased costs for contracted services for partial staffing of the vacant position for workload demands.

Legal services are down by $3,671 (7.75%) over the same period in the prior fiscal year due to the timing of the indirect cost allocation of $2,810 and a slight decrease in the costs of legal fees for the first six months of the year of $861.  Planning and Development shows a decrease of $81,440 due primarily to the timing of the reimbursement of indirect costs in the amount of $81,401.

Public Works Administration is down by $138,389, again due to the timing of the reimbursement of indirect costs in the amount of $141,261 and reduced purchases for resale costs of $5,681.  Expenditure decreases are offset partially by an increase in personnel costs of $10,592.  Public Works Facilities Maintenance is up by $1,823,080 due to acquisition of land costs in the amount of $1,788,131 and increased capital equipment costs of $27,906 for a replacement pickup truck and fuel pumps at Public Works.

 Maintenance Garage is down by $10,543 due to the timing of the reimbursement of indirect costs in the amount of $10,660.  Powell Bill expenditures are up by $30,344  as of the six month mark and include current year street repaving projects, additional parking at the Baltic Street access, and phase II of the west side multi-use path.

  Sanitation is down by $270,143 compared to the prior fiscal year.  Capital expenditures have decreased by $407,230.  Prior year expenditures for capital included a new automated truck, a new commercial truck (ordered the previous year), a pickup truck, and a pressure washer, compared with only a replacement dump truck in the current fiscal year.  Debt costs are up by $72,499 at the six month mark due to the timing of debt payments.  Personnel costs have increased by approximately $15,883.  In addition, operating and maintenance costs are up by $48,705, including increases in fuel costs of $20,614, maintenance/repair vehicles of $16,856, and small increases in uniforms, contracted services and recycling.  Solid Waste is up slightly by $5,099 (1.47%), with the increase attributable to a decrease in tons from 5,450 to 5,098 (6.45%) combined with an increase in the tipping fee from $62.64/ton to $67.90/ton (8.4% including the new $2.00/ton tax) effective July 1, 2008.

The Police Division of the Department of Public Safety is down by $60,726 due primarily to decreased capital costs of $142,323 for the receipt of five vehicles in the prior year compared with none for the first half of the current fiscal year.  Operating costs are down by $29,898, including the timing of the reimbursement of indirect costs of $12,909 and a $12,484 reduction in the cost of replacement computers along with small decreases in maintenance/repair equipment, departmental supplies, and professional fees.  These decreases are partially offset by increased personnel costs of $101,039, which include $30,000 in funding for the separation allowance in the current year compared with none in the prior year and reduced vacancies in staffing of positions resulting in increased salary and related benefit costs.

 Drug Forfeiture shows a slight decrease of $1,658, with current year expenditures for a laser printer versus prior year costs for canine training.  Animal Control is down in the amount of $6,856 due primarily to decreased personnel costs of $8,718.  Decreased expenditures are partially offset by increased operating and maintenance costs of $1,862.   

The Fire Division decreased by $489,048 due to reduced capital costs of $488,289 for the prior year replacement of fire apparatus compared with the current year replacement costs for two air packs.  Nags Head Volunteer Fire Department costs have decreased by $1,721 due to reduced spending for departmental supplies, training, travel, and professional fees partially offset by increased spending for incentive pay that is now paid monthly rather than annually.  Ocean Rescue is down by $34,441, which is a result of reduced personnel costs of approximately $26,414 due to less than full staffing level at the end of the fall season and reduced budgetary capital spending of $7,220 for the replacement of two atv’s in the current year versus replacement of four in the prior year.

Interfund transfers have decreased by $50,843 due to the decrease in facility fee revenues collected that are transferred to the Capital Reserve Fund for future years capital needs corresponding to the reduction in building construction.

'General Fund Summary

Total expenditures are up by $434,258 or 6.61%, due to the acquisition of land in the amount of $1,788,131 during the current year.  Excluding these one time capital costs, expenditures are down by $1,353,873 or 20.62%.  Expenditures as a percentage of total budget are 51% versus 49% for the same period in 2007 and 48% in 2006.  Revenues exceeded expenditures for the first six months by $2,042,991 compared with the prior fiscal year excess of $842,208, a difference of $1,200,783 or 142.58%.  
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'Water Fund

Total Water Fund revenues are down over the prior fiscal year by $345,216 or 22.73%.  Utility charges are down by $39,664 (3.73%).  Water sales to Dare County are down by $24,742 for the third straight year.  Impact fees are also down by $140,000 from the six months ending December 31, 2007, corresponding to the decline in other construction related revenues.  Investment earnings are down by $64,845 or 62.99% due to the declining market rates. Revenues from cell provider contracts on the water tower are down by $69,969 due to the removal of the water tower at Town Hall and the transfer of these contract revenues to the General Fund beginning with the current fiscal year.  Revenues from connection fees, penalties, and miscellaneous revenues are down slightly.  Revenues from septic loan payments and cutoff fees are up slightly.
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Water Fund expenditures are up by $661,055, due primarily to the timing of the reimbursement of the general fund for administrative oversight and use of shared facilities in the amount of $515,000, which was done prior to December 31 in the current fiscal year and not until the second six months of the prior fiscal year.   The remainder of the increase is due to increased capital costs related to three ongoing capital projects and an increase in debt costs at mid-year due to the early retirement of Fresh Pond debt in anticipation of contractual changes with the regional water system.  Water Administration is up by $59,981, due to the timing of $63,525 in reimbursement of indirect costs to the general fund.  Excluding that cost, expenditures are down slightly by $3,544.  Septic Health is up by $117,396, primarily due to the timing of indirect cost reimbursement of $97,201.  The additional increase is due to increased demand for septic loans of $9,560, a $4,000 increase in the costs for septic inspections, and a $4,951 increase in the costs for water quality testing.  Year to date expenditures for Water Operations are also up by $218,076, due again to the timing of the reimbursement of indirect costs of $95,084 and a $100,460 increase in capital costs for the improvements to the Eighth Street motor control panel.  The cost to purchase water is down by $6,861 or 1.85%, reflecting an increase in the cost of the wholesale water rate from $1.540    per thousand to $1.584 or 2.86% per thousand gallons and a decrease in the number of gallons purchased from 265,995 thousand to 252,012 thousand or 5.26%. 

Fresh Pond water plant expenditures are up by $70,257, with a $132,590 increase in costs from the timing of the indirect cost allocation to the general fund.  Excluding that increase, total expenditures have decreased by $62,333, of which $26,310 is a reduction in capital expenditures, $18,327 a reduction in the cost of water chemicals, $21,115 a reduction in professional fees, $19,197 a reduction in contracted services, $7,673 a reduction in departmental supplies, and a decrease of $4,442 in maintenance and repair costs.  These decreased expenditures are partially offset by an increase in debt service of $36,408.  The planned discontinued operation of the plant from changes to the water contract with the regional water system is the cause of each of these changes.  Water Distribution has increased by $195,345, primarily from the indirect cost allocation of $126,600.  Additionally, capital costs have increased by $59,577 due to the ongoing costs of two water line projects rather than normal annual costs of one.

The amount budgeted for Interfund represents the reimbursement of general fund costs by the water fund departments for shared facilities and supervision oversight costs.  During the current fiscal year, the full amount of the $515,000 budgeted for the fiscal year had been transferred as of December 31 and is included in operating and maintenance costs for each of the individual departments compared with the prior year where the transfer was not made until the second half of the fiscal year.

'Water Fund Summary

In summary, revenues in the Water Fund fell short of expenditures by $686,687 compared to the prior fiscal year surplus of $319,584, a decrease of 314.87% partially attributable to the timing of the general fund reimbursement of $515,000.  As a percentage of budgeted amounts, revenues are at 36% and expenditures, including encumbrances, are at 57%.  This disparity is partially due to the inclusion of encumbrances in the expenditure numbers and the lag in billing that is done in arrears except at year end when revenues are adjusted for unbilled water revenues.  We again anticipate using a portion of retained earnings to fund current fiscal year costs, which is consistent with the Board’s desire to use accumulated retained earnings to pay for new capital costs such as debt service for the new water tank and waterline construction costs before increasing water rates to customers.  

'Other Funds


Other funds that warrant mentioning include the Beach Nourishment Fund, the Beach/Sound Access Project Fund, and the Storm Water Management Fund.  In the Beach Nourishment Fund current fiscal year expenditures for the costs incurred through December 2008 under the contract for construction oversight and engineering are $58,328.  This is in addition to $60,535  incurred during FY 07-08, $206,118 incurred during FY 06-07, and $200,347 incurred during FY 05-06, for a total of $525,328 through December 31, 2008.  This contract was originally scheduled for completion in January 2008 but was extended through December 2008 for completion of the permitting process.  The Board has since approved an additional contract extension through December 30, 2009. Additional costs for the project of $21,701 were incurred in FY 06-07 for legal and election fees related to the referendum, which was not passed by the voters.  Revenues for the fund include $2,067 in investment interest earned during the current six months, $10,545 earned in FY 07-08, $16,473 earned in FY 06-07, and $1,478 earned during FY05-06.  In addition, a $700,000 contribution from the General Fund was made in FY05-06 to provide funding for the up front costs of the project.  All of these revenues and expenditures are included in the $32,700,000 Beach Project Fund Ordinance as adopted by the Board for beach nourishment.


The Beach/Sound Access Project Fund, for the construction of public beach accesses at Baltic Street, June Street, Indigo Street, Bittern Street, and Town Hall, has current fiscal year expenditures of $120,312 for engineering and construction costs for completion of the Baltic Street access.   Revenues for the first six months of the current year include grant reimbursement of $51,292 and $79,589 from the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau and North Carolina Division of Coastal Management, respectively, for the completion of the Baltic Street access.  The other four accesses were completed during the prior two fiscal years.  Total costs incurred to date by the access project are $130,881 for Baltic Street, $49,179 for June Street, $45,142 for Indigo Street, $26,743 for Bittern Street, and $35,398 for the Town Hall access.  The only cost to the Town for any of the five completed access projects was $8,850 for the Town Hall replacement access funded by a transfer of recreation facility fees from the Capital Reserve Fund.  Total grant revenues received or accrued through December 31, 2008 include $81,559 from Outer Banks Visitors Bureau and $196,934 from North Carolina Division of Coastal Management.


The Storm Water Management Fund has total year to date revenues of $59,156, which are comprised of $56,228 in fees collected from utility customers and interest revenues of $2,928.  This compares to the prior fiscal year first six months of $62,122, with $56,220 in fees collected from utility customers and interest revenues of $5,902.  Expenditures for the first six months total $98,919 primarily for storm water improvements of $87,074 at Forbes, Finch, and Grouse Streets and Phase II of the west side multi use path. In addition, new this fiscal year to the Storm Water Fund are personnel costs of $11,108 for a portion of salary and benefit costs from Public Works Facilities Maintenance for storm water improvements that are performed by Town staff.  This compares to costs at the prior fiscal year six month mark of $5,868 primarily for annual maintenance costs on the backhoe of $5,150.  At the six month mark, total expenditures exceed revenues $39,763 versus the prior year surplus of expenditures exceeding revenues by $56,254.

'Conclusion

The Town is in overall stable financial shape at the mid-year point of this fiscal year.  The slowing local economy has affected several revenue sources, particularly land transfer, sales taxes, and occupancy tax collections.  However, at least for the current fiscal year, the effect will be partially mitigated or offset by budgeted and planned reductions in operating and capital expenditures in addition to position vacancies and the implementation of the hiring freeze reducing both salary and the related benefit costs.  Areas of concern going forward for both the remainder of this fiscal year and in budgeting for next fiscal year includes:

· State of the economy and affects on major revenue sources

1) Ad valorem collections

2) Land transfer tax revenues

3) Occupancy tax revenues

4) Combined sales tax revenues

5) Building related revenues

6) Potential state and federal budget cuts

· Return on invested funds

· Increased demand for services and capital projects


The Town will continue to be conservatively cautious during the remainder of this fiscal year and in preparation for next fiscal year’s budget.  Expenditures in both the General and Water Funds are being responsibly managed and coincide with the budgetary expectations at this mid-point in the fiscal year.  Funds budgeted for Contingency in both the general and water fund remained untouched for the first six months of the year with the exception of $10,000 for additional legal expenses to challenge the recently approved increases to insurance premiums and deductible for coastal property owners.  The balance of the budgeted funds remains available for any large unanticipated expenditures during the remaining six months."

Town Manager Cameron explained that it is the value of Town staff to provide updated financial reports to the Board for the latest information/status.

Finance Officer Kim Kenny presented the Town six-month financial report via powerpoint slides which are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

Town Manager Cameron commended Finance Officer Kenny and her staff for providing updated information almost on a daily basis so everyone is always aware of the Town's financial status.

Presentation on wind turbines - from January 21, 2009 Board meeting

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz introduced the presentation on wind turbines, requested by the Board of Commissioners at their January 21, 2009 meeting.    

Planner Angela Welsh presented a slideshow on wind turbines via powerpoint slides which are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.  Ms. Welsh briefly summarized each slide.

All types of wind turbines were represented with basic facts as well as a photo of each.  

Mr. Bortz questioned where the Board would like to go from here; height currently can be regulated by the Town; does the Town want to allow turbines; if so, where and what type.

It was Board consensus that staff prepare a model ordinance that focuses on rooftops and small wind turbines for the Hotel Overlay District and the C-2 district; to be presented to the Board at the mid-month March 2009 meeting or, if no mid-month March 2009 meeting, on an upcoming agenda. 

Board members thanked Mr. Bortz and Ms. Welsh for their research and presentations.

Discussion of Fourth of July fireworks with business participation - from February 4, 2009 Board meeting   

The agenda summary sheet concerning Town fireworks display read in part as follows:

"At the February 4, 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting, it was Board consensus that if business owners come up with the funds to pay for the Town's in-house personnel overtime expenses for a Fourth of July fireworks display - approximately $7,000 to $9,000 - by the Board's February 18, 2009 meeting, then the Fourth of July fireworks display may be reconsidered."

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that she has been encouraged by the pledges and actual money deposited for fireworks.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to schedule a Fourth of July fireworks display; if adequate overtime monies are not received from businesses by June 1, 2009, the remaining funds are to come from Contingency.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Cahoon.

Comr. Oakes feels the Town needs to be cautious and separate the must-have's and nice-to-have's and he feels fireworks are a nice-to-have.

Comr. Remaley said that he agreed with Comr. Oakes' comments.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that the fireworks for the Town were promised for this year and were published in local ads as being scheduled. 

Comr. Gray said that while he agrees with Comr. Oakes and Remaley, he confirmed with Town Manager Cameron that the event is well attended and he feels that this year the fireworks are worth it.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 3 - 2 with Comrs. Oakes and Remaley casting the NO votes.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney John Leidy - Presentation to Planning Board

Town Attorney John Leidy reported that he and Attorney Ben Gallop conducted a training session for February 17, 2009 Planning Board members re: conflicts of interest, scope/duties, and objective versus subjective criteria.  In response to Comr. Gray, he noted that two (2) Planning Board members were not present at the meeting.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Cameron - Trip to Little Washington with COE re: beach nourishment

Town Manager Cameron spoke of today's meeting in Washington, NC with Coastal Science Engineering (CSE) staff Tim Kana and Jeremy Gainey who met with local Corps of Engineers (COE)  beach nourishment contact Raleigh Bland; the meeting was the latest of several meetings that have been held with USACE representatives regarding the Town's Local Beach Nourishment Project permits and was very positive.    

Town Manager Cameron stated that the meeting was very productive - the project is moving forward in a positive manner with COE assistance on the local beach nourishment project/permits.  Timelines were discussed; update of the EIS was discussed.  It was indicated that within the next five (5) weeks a notice of intent to proceed with the project will be put in the Federal Register placing it on public notice.  Town Manager Cameron said that he will be bringing back updates to the Board at upcoming meetings.  He thanked Col. Rycavich for all his support; Board members also spoke very highly of Col. Rycavich. 

Town Manager Cameron - Update on Jennette's Pier

Town Manager Cameron updated the Board on the latest information on the Jennette's Pier project.  Project Director David Griffin is looking to the General Assembly to reallocate existing funds to put toward the project - status should be received by the end of February.

Mayor Cahoon commented that she has received comments from some surrounding property owners concerning that the timeline for driving the pilings may be in the middle of summer which would not be appreciated.

Town Manager Cameron - Conch Street ocean outfall project

Town Manager Cameron updated the Board on the Conch Street ocean outfall project.  Per the State, the project is not able to be completed in time and provided the following three (3) options for consideration:

Option 1 – Award Construction ASAP and complete before Memorial Day - This option will require the use of an accelerant in the concrete (to speed the curing), a work schedule of 7AM-8PM (requires overtime), and the installation of a gravel parking lot before Memorial Day followed by the pavers after Labor Day (due to the lead time in getting the pavers).  
 
Option 2 – Award Construction Contract and Work With Businesses to Determine if Potential Impact Can Be Minimized During Summer Construction - This option would require discussions with the businesses to determine if parking for the 20 spaces lost could be set aside at the businesses.  The challenge will be to get the people across to the beach and would likely require easements from the adjacent property owners to allow people to walk along the edge of their property to get to the walkover.  
 
Option 3 – Delay Construction Start Date Until Labor Day - This option would require the contractor to delay the construction start date until Labor Day.  The contractor has stated that he would be willing to do this with the stipulation that he can adjust his price at that time based on the changes in unit costs for steel, concrete, etc.  
Town Manager Cameron suggested that the project be delayed until after Labor Day because of the disruption, in these hard economic times, during the season.

Mayor Cahoon stated that the project was originally bid in September 2008, were re-bid in October 2008 and then State Construction became involved and the bids were held for review for six (6) weeks.

Town Manager Cameron stated that a Stakeholders meeting is scheduled for February 26, 2009 that he and Dep Town Manager Ogburn will attend.

It was Board consensus to notify the State that the Town would like the Conch Street ocean outfall project delayed until after Labor Day 2009 to avoid disruption during the summer season. 

Town Manager Cameron - Phase 2 of the west side multi-use path project

Town Manager Cameron reported that Phase 2 of the west side multi-use path project is on schedule for completion prior to the St. Patrick's Day weekend. 

Moved from Consent Agenda - Consideration of request for funding for Fire Station #16 mold removal

Fire Chief Butch Osborne summarized the agenda summary sheet concerning Fire Station #16 mold removal which read in part as follows:

"Fire Chief Butch Osborne has reported public health, safety, and welfare issues concerning mold at Fire Station 16 adversely affecting Fire Division employees.  Chief Osborne is requesting that the Board authorize staff to take immediate, appropriate action to resolve these issues quickly.  Summary of requested action follows:

'Current Mold and HVAC remediation issues at Fire Station #16 include:

'HVAC 
- Ductwork and air handler needs to be cleaned; Dehumidifier needs to be installed; and All ductwork insulation to be removed and replaced

'Mold Remediation - Mold contaminated materials to be cleaned or removed and replaced as needed; and all ceiling tiles need to be replaced.

'If during remediation additional areas of concern are discovered, those areas should be inspected, removed, and replaced as necessary.  This should be undertaken only by personnel trained in microbial remediation (Certified Mold Remediator).  Follow up of the remediation needs to be conducted by a Certified Mold Professional.

'Estimated Cost  -  $30,000.00

'Funds are available in Fire Division Capital in the amount of $16,500.  The additional $13,500 could be transferred by budget adjustment from either Administrative Services Insurance or funding for Contingency in the General Fund."


Chief Osborne explained that the Fire Division mold issues have become health and safety concerns for employees and visitors.

Safety Committee Chair Kevin Zorc explained that the mold remediation and HVAC at the Fire Station is a very important issue and needs to be taken care of; it is difficult to ascertain exactly what needs to be done as the mold that is seen is a very small area of the entire affected area.

Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile stated that he concurs with Chief Osborne and Safety Officer Zorc as this issue has been battled for a number of years and the time has come to take more major, appropriate action to take care of the problem. 

Staff is to provide Comr. Oakes additional information to include a detailed breakdown of the necessary costs of the work to be done.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to authorize the necessary repairs to Fire Station #16 with Public Works Dep. Director Ralph Barile and Town Fire Marshal/Safety Officer Kevin Zorc overlooking the project carefully; money needed is to come out of the Administrative Services Insurance line item - at a cost not to exceed $32,000.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes.

It was confirmed that staff would provide a detailed cost breakdown to the Board.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Remaley – Government Access Channel 20

Comr. Remaley said that he would provide a report on the recent Channel 20 - Government Access Channel meeting at the next Board of Commissioners meeting. 

Comr. Gray - Sandbags

Comr. Gray said that he knows how important sandbags are, how they look, and what they do to  nearby structures; he received an email from Roc Sansotta recently indicating how the houses behind his will open up if his houses are torn down.  Comr. Gray said that he would like to see the Town take a stand in defense of sandbags by forwarding a letter to the State asking for a delay in requiring removal of the sandbags until the State can come up with an alternative resolution.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to write a letter to State legislatures requesting a delay in the date requiring sandbags to be removed until the State can come up with an alternative to solve the beach erosion problem.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley.

Comr. Oakes said that the sandbags were designed as a temporary measure and have been in place too long - the issue is between private owners and the public's right to access the beach.

Comr. Gray agreed but feels that at this time it is the only recourse to protect what is left of the structures on the beach.  Comr. Remaley agreed with Comr. Gray.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said she is in favor of a delay in requiring sandbags to be removed - at least until beach nourishment takes place.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Oakes casting the NO vote.

MAYOR’S AGENDA 

Mayor Cahoon - Consideration of resolution to recognize the Cape Hatteras National Seashore beaches as Traditional Cultural Properties (TCP) and eligible for placement on the National Register of Historic Places (NRHP)

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the resolution re: Cape Hatteras National Seashore beaches as Traditional Cultural Properties (TCP) and eligible for placement on the National Register of Historic Places as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

The resolution concerning Cape Hatteras National Seashore beaches, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION SUPPORTING THE IDENTIFICATION OF CAPE HATTERAS NATIONAL SEASHORE RECREATION AREA SPITS AND INLET BEACHES AS TRADITONAL CULTURAL PROPERTIES

'WHEREAS,  the Bodie Island Spit and adjoining beaches, Cape Point and adjoining beaches, South Point of Hatteras and adjoining beaches, and the North and South Point of Ocracoke Island and adjoining beaches are held in importance by Outer Banks communities and their use is central to maintaining the traditional lifestyles and identities of these communities; AND

'WHEREAS, these landscapes and their historic patterns of use have helped maintain the traditional identity of the Outer Banks communities and have helped to shape these communities through long standing use of the beach landscapes; AND

'WHEREAS,  the surf zone has traditionally sustained the island economy and culture, whether by commercial seine net dory fishing, recreational fishing or the various tourism related activities, all have been and remain connected to access to the surf zone via vehicular access, i.e., personal motor vehicles; AND

'WHEREAS,  theses traditional activities in the surf zone have been occurring for more than fifty years and have been and remain an important part of the traditions, lifestyle and economy of the islands upon which they are located; AND

'WHEREAS, these landscapes comprise the traditional realm between island home and the sea, they transcend heritage and economy, and they provide island folk with a profound sense of place and function to help sustain the collective identity of their communities and their people.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Nags Head Board of Commissioners support the efforts of the Outer Banks Preservation Association, the North Carolina Beach Buggy Association and the Cape Hatteras Anglers Club and join in their request that the North Carolina State Historic Preservation Office recognize the inlet and spit areas and adjoining beaches of the Cape Hatteras National Seashore Recreation Area as a Traditional Cultural Property, potentially eligible for the National Register of Historic Places and provide a Study List Application as a first step towards a formal National Register of Historic Places eligibility determination."

Mayor Cahoon - Consideration of resolution requesting creation of State Insurance Commission

Mayor Cahoon said that creation of a State Insurance Commission would be similar to the State Utilities Commission.  

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the resolution re: request for creation of a State Insurance Commission.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.  

The resolution concerning creation of a State Insurance Commission, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"A RESOLUTION SUPPORTING CREATION OF AN INSURANCE COMMISSION

'WHEREAS, increasing homeowners, wind and hail and other property related insurance rates and deductibles are a major concern to all property owners within North Carolina and of particular concern to those who own property in coastal region of North Carolina; AND

'WHEREAS, currently decisions regarding increases or decreases in the rates and deductibles of insurance in North Carolina rest solely with the Insurance Commissioner and the Department of Insurance; AND

'WHEREAS, the processes, procedures and methods used by the Insurance Commissioner and the Department of Insurance in making such decisions currently provide the public with little to no transparency and very limited means of providing input or recourse for unfair and unjust decisions of the Insurance Commissioner and the Department of Insurance; AND

'WHEREAS, this lack of transparency, input and recourse often places an unjust and unfair burden upon North Carolina property owners through the increase in those property owners’ insurance rates based on incorrect and/or misconstrued data and the arbitrary and capricious processing of that data to make decisions contrary to the public welfare; AND

'WHEREAS, the legislative creation of an Insurance Commission in a form similar to that of the Utilities Commission created pursuant to Chapter 62 of the North Carolina General Statutes and in a manner that is open to the public, that provides for the fair and just regulation of insurance rates for all North Carolina residents and that provides aggrieved persons sufficient means of recourse for unfair or unjust insurance rates would be a benefit to all citizens and residents of North Carolina.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners supports the legislative creation of an Insurance Commission tasked with providing fair and just insurance rates to all North Carolina residents in a manner that is open to the public and provides aggrieved persons sufficient means of recourse for unfair or unjust insurance rates and encourages all Dare County and North Carolina residents, property owners, and visitors to contact their representatives in the North Carolina General Assembly to indicate support for such legislation."

Mayor Cahoon  - Request for Closed Session

Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to consider the 2008 Closed Session minutes and their disposition.

Mayor Cahoon – St. Patrick’s Day Parade and W. Oak Knoll Drive  

Mayor Cahoon reported that a lot of complaints were received last year from the St. Patrick's Day Parade from parking on W. Oak Knoll Drive in the Nags Head Pond Subdivision.  She asked the Board to consider the installation of temporary No Parking signs on W. Oak Knoll Drive to mitigate the parking issues during the Parade events - March 13 - 15, 2009.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to approve the temporary installation of "No Parking" signs on the west side of Oak Knoll Drive during St. Patrick’s Day Parade events March 13 – 15, 2009.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Mayor Cahoon – Dangerous dogs and breed-specific emails 

Mayor Cahoon said that Board members have received numerous emails from all over the country, only a few from the Outer Banks, concerning dangerous dogs and breed specific issues.  She pointed out that the Board will not take any action from emails sent anonymously. 

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:  Mayor Cahoon made a motion to enter Closed Session pursuant to GS 143-318.11(a)(1) to discuss 2008 Closed Session minutes.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 10:11 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 10:18 p.m.  Town Attorney John Leidy reported that during Closed Session the Board took action to approve and open/close the 2008 Closed Session minutes.

Upcoming Board of Commissioners Retreat

In response to Comr. Remaley, Mayor Cahoon explained that the BOC Retreat is scheduled for Thursday/Friday - February 26 - 27, 2009 - at the Villa Dunes Clubhouse.  

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adjourn which was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and passed unanimously.  The time was 10:18 p.m.






_______________________________






Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:

___________________________

Mayor:


___________________________




M. Renée Cahoon
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